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President Burns called the Hearing to order at 7:05 pm.

Mr. Phelan provided an overview of the budget development process and timeline. The proposed budget is $29,272,307. This represents a 2.76% percent increase in spending, with a 2.2% increase in the tax levy. Last year’s tax levy increase was 3.65%. This is the lowest tax levy increase in 14 years and is within the limits set by the new tax levy cap legislation. 
A brief review of the three-part budget followed, along with a brief discussion concerning a contingency budget. The current proposed budget requires only a simple majority for passage. If it fails, another budget can be submitted to the voters. If that does not pass, the Board is then required to adopt a contingency budget which cannot result in a tax levy increase of more than 0%. For the Rhinebeck schools, the budget would have to be reduced by $532,178 to achieve a 0% tax levy increase.

The budget brochure has been delivered to the appropriate the Post Office and should be delivered to residents tomorrow. The information has been posted on the website.

In addition to the Budget, voters will also be electing individuals to three seats that are open. Four individuals are running for those seats. Mark Fleischhauer, who currently serves on the Board, Stephen Jenkins, Diane Lyons and Lisa Rosenthal.

Mr. Burnell briefly reviewed the spending restrictions related to contingency budgets.
Mrs. Cascio commented on the District’s budget process, noting the collaborative nature of the Board’s process, the responsiveness of the administration in providing the information requested by the Board, and the degree of public participation both in attendance at Board meetings and in phone calls to Board members. Mrs. Cascio found the process really meaningful and indicative of the way the community operates. She thanked the administration for its efforts and President Burns for leading the discussions.

Mrs. Hatter spoke in agreement with Mrs. Cascio’s comments.

President Burns closed the Hearing at 7:28 pm and called for a two-minute recess prior to the start of the Regular Meeting.

REGULAR MEETING 
1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the Regular Meeting to order at 7: 34 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the April 24, 2012 Regular Meeting*

Prior to the vote, the Board members briefly discussed two corrections to the Minutes as requested by Dr. Kantaros to clarify her reports on the Curriculum and Audit Committee meetings, and previously distributed to the Board members. Specifically, the last sentence in the first paragraph should read: "Since changes to the foreign language program are still under discussion, plans for surveying students about a third language choice will be held off." In the Audit Committee report, the third sentence should be changed to: "Our charter is generally in compliance with NYSSBA recommendations, but we are not in compliance with our charter."

Agreement with the changes was expressed and President Burns then asked for the vote on the Minutes as amended per Dr. Kantaros’ request.
VOTE ON THE MINUTES AS AMENDED ABOVE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

3.0
Public Comment

None
4.0
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Board Committee Reports

Communications: Mrs. Hatter reported that the Committee discussed the Budget brochure, which will be in the mail tomorrow. The brochure was produced entirely in-house, which saved a lot of money. The District received a copy of a flyer which was determined to exhibit too strong an advocacy position on the budget and therefore could not be distributed via District resources. The Committee discussed the Parent Handbook, specifically a new section dealing with complaints to the Board of Education. The banners congratulating the graduates will be displayed again in the Village. Mrs. Hatter noted that Mr. Fleischhauer had provided the Elementary School parents with a presentation on the budget which was a very good meeting.

A brief discussion followed about interest among the Board members in exploring the reasons why students transfer to other schools. Mr. Phelan commented that some investigation had been carried out a few years ago through the curriculum committee. Another effort can be undertaken, as well as gathering information on students who leave and then return. This investigation could provide useful information on what can be done programmatically to retain students. Agreement was expressed about pursuing this through the Board Communications Committee which might have more time at present to devote to the issue.
President Burns commented on the idea of expanding the link on the website for Board information. Information from all the committees regarding their thoughts on improving communication with parents and how they can communicate concerns about teachers or the administration would be helpful to have by the first meeting in June, with hopes of having something for parents by September.
Personnel: Mr. Slayton reported that the Committee discussed the status of the contract negotiations with the Rhinebeck Administrators Association, and the status of the administration’s plan to phase in the regulations about the staff use of email. The Committee looked at how the use of email would be communicated at the building level and what training would be offered. The Committee also discussed the tenure process and reviewed plans for the pilot of the new process this Spring. The Committee believes that the Policy Committee would be the best venue for planning how to communicate the process on tenure. The Committee also discussed the hiring process and continues with contract negotiation updates.
Discussion followed about the intent of the information sheet included in the Board packet concerning the individuals on the tenure list and the potential need, given that there will be Board members unfamiliar with tenure, for discussion of legalities surrounding tenure with the District’s counsel. Mrs. Cascio commented that the typed minutes of the last Policy Committee meeting would be available soon and should provide some clarification about the proposed new process.
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mr. Fleischhauer reported that he had attended the Senior Citizen Prom, in which about 85 community members participated with about 35 students helping out. The event this year was sponsored by the RTA and kudos to all who were involved.
President Burns commented on the excellence of the High School Musical this year. Over 900 members of the community attended and the production involved about 75 students. The Art Club’s reusable tote bags are now being distributed to all who purchased them. The local press reported that Rhinebeck students had taken the National Latin Examination and received the Gold Summa Cum Laude and Silver Maxima Cum Laude awards. 
Mr. Phelan reported that the Spanish Club recently held a Cinco de Mayo celebration with 60 students participating. The Middle School hosted a presentation today from a SUNY - Stony Brook researcher who recently returned from a trip to Madagascar and was there during the cyclones this winter. Seventh grade students will be selling crafts made by the Malagasy people and will donate the funds to cyclone relief for the people of Madagascar.

Mr. Vallas asked if any of his colleagues would be able to join him at the information table at the Farmers Market this Sunday. 

Mrs. Cascio commented that she had asked Mr. Phelan to open a discussion about the possibility of arranging a presentation concerning an SRO program, provided by the Rhinebeck police department, before the end of the school year. The previous program, organized by the DC Sheriff’s Department, had generated positive feedback from the faculty and the administrators. It has been reported that several members of the Rhinebeck force are certified as SROs and have a program running in Red Hook. Although there is an expense, it may be worth it.
Concern was expressed about the possible perception among the students that the District was becoming involved in law enforcement, although there is also good potential for this program to bridge some of the communication issues that exist between teenagers and police.

5.2
Old Business

President Burns reminded her colleagues that the deadline to return the Superintendent’s Evaluation forms is May 15. 

President Burns extended the thanks of the Board and the District to Mr. Vallas for stepping up to the plate and filling in after the resignation of Ms. Rich earlier in the school year. 
Discussion followed about succession planning for committee membership, the Personnel Committee specifically, given the current and ongoing negotiations. The merits of having someone currently sitting at the table to fill the Committee vacancy, as opposed to a newly elected individual, were debated. The importance of the new Committee member understanding the significant time commitment and need for frequent availability was noted. The benefits of continuity vs. potentially new skill sets were also debated. Further discussion will follow at the next meeting.
5.3
Public Comment

None
5.4
Other

Mr. Vallas recalled the discussion at a previous meeting concerning scheduling a Board retreat on the topic of Board process and the proper raising and consideration of Motions. He expressed the hope that such a retreat would in fact be held, and he endorsed bringing in an outside facilitator as a helpful measure. He also raised the issue of there being little opportunity for minority reports to surface and hoped that the Board would find a way for minority opinion to be expressed in a helpful manner. Mr. Vallas also raised the issue of using the committees to develop a set of ideas that could then be presented to the Board to assist in developing the set of goals to be adopted for the upcoming year.

Mr. Phelan then raised for Board discussion, as the District approaches a transition period, the issue of the current experiment with a paperless Board meeting process, and asked the Board for some consideration about the direction going forward. The experiment has been conducted using a platform being provided for free during the testing time, but a decision would need to be made as to whether the District wishes to buy the service or not.

Satisfaction was expressed with participation in the pilot but the program was described as cumbersome. It was noted that having the paperless process in place while the traditional paper-based Board packet was still being delivered resulted in a diminished incentive for fully developing use of the paperless approach.

Agreement was expressed with the previous comment with the suggestion that issues surrounding discomfort with the system could be addressed through a workshop provided by the technology experts involved with the program, with all Board members at their computers at the same time and having access to a question and answer session.

Reluctance was expressed about using the paperless approach during the budget development process with interest in trying the system following the Budget Vote.

Mr. Phelan commented that the District had tried to develop the process without buying a lot of high-end equipment and being very frugal, and this may be hamstringing the ability to have such a process. It would not matter how well the system works if the equipment is too difficult to work with.
A comment followed that the hardware was not problematic, but that having a workshop with a technical representative who could answer questions and provide guidance on how best to move through the tabs and navigate easily might be beneficial.
President Burns summarized that once the new Board was seated in July, the members could have a run through on the operation, with a technical expert present, and discuss the process together.

6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.* 
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Report (Extraclassroom Fund, March 2012).*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the requests for Summer Study Grants – 2012, in accordance with the Rhinebeck Teachers Association Agreement.*
6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to declare the attached items as surplus for disposal.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.2
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Margot Peter whose name was provided by the Dutchess County Board of Elections, in the capacity of Voting Machine Technician, to be paid $150 for employment with respect to the conduct of the Budget Vote and Board Election on May 15, 2012, in accordance with the requirements and guidelines of the Dutchess County Board of Elections. The individual previously appointed by the Board of Education at its meeting of April 10, 2012, has subsequently become unavailable due to full time employment.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.3 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a donation of $370 from the Rhinebeck High School Swing Choir Club to defray expenses relating to the High School Choirs’ field trip to the Trills and Thrills Music Festival in Chestertown/Lake George, NY on June 1, 2012.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.4 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve an extension of the leave request from Kristin Koegel through June 22, 2012, having commenced on March 19, 2012, such leave to be taken as paid medical leave through the period of disability as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.5 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Ed Holder as a long-term substitute to the 1.0 FTE civil service position of Cleaner, effective May 5, 2012 until on or about September 28, 2012, at a salary of Step 1 ($30,380 – pro-rated) in accordance with the ANIE salary schedule for 2010-11, with a 26 week probationary period.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.6 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Nola Econopouly to the .2 FTE civil service position of Teacher Aide, effective March 5, 2012 through June 22, 2012, at a salary of Step 1 ($19,803 – pro-rated) in accordance with the ANIE salary schedule for 2010-11.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of Poll Inspectors and Chairperson as submitted, with additions, and to give the District Clerk permission to fill additional positions as necessary.* 

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
7.0 
Proposed Executive Session
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to move into executive session at 8:25 pm for the purpose of discussion of collective negotiations with the Rhinebeck Teachers Association and the Rhinebeck Administrators Association, pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Law.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 10:08 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

8.0 
Adjournment

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:09 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore

